West Virginia State University

General Faculty Meeting

Minutes of the December 8, 2005 Meeting

I.
Call to Order.  Senate Chair J. Levine called the meeting to order at 9:05 am.  

II.
Announcements.  J. Levine congratulated Dr. Lois Lucas on receiving her Ph.D. from 
the University of Kentucky and Dr. Gerry Beller for being named distinguished political 
scientist for the state of West Virginia.  
III.
Review of the Minutes.  Motions to approve the minutes of the General Faculty 
meeting in August and the called meeting in November were seconded and passed.
IV.
Approval of the Agenda.  The agenda was approved.   
V.
Reports. 

Prof. Patricia Shafer, Faculty Representative to the Advisory Council of Faculty and to the WVSU Board of Governors.  This report (see attached) covered the period from August 15, to December 8, 2005.  Though the W. Va. Council on CTC Education hired a CPA firm to audit the proposed charge back system, the results have not been shared with the BOG.  This information may be available at the BOG meeting to be held this afternoon.  Presidents Carter and Griffin are heavily involved with a variety of activities on behalf of their respective institutions.  A link to new personnel policies is available on the WVSU homepage.  During a called meeting on November 10th, a policy granting discretionary salary increases was approved to provide more flexibility for the Presidents of WVSU and WVSCTC.  The Board deferred a request to plan a graduate degree in Criminal Justice until the source of funds to support the program can be identified.  A current staff position was upgraded to a newly created position, the Associate Director of Enterprise Systems.  Due to the financial position of the CTC, the Board declined a request from Dr. Griffin to grant an additional 1% raise to all CTC faculty and staff.  The cost of the legislatively mandated salary increases for WVSU is over $490,000, but only $160,000 was actually appropriated.  The remaining $330,000 will have to be absorbed by the WVSU budget.

The ACF has been developing the 2006 legislative agenda:  parity with peer institutions, public school teachers, and all other state employees.  Nearly all Faculty Senates at West Virginia colleges and universities have endorsed this agenda.  The ACF is also involved in discussions of how new admissions standards might impact various state colleges and universities, how the writing component of the ACT will be used for English placement, the quality and consistency of dual credit courses, and the proposal to include an international component in all degree programs.  The ACF has asked to be included in interviews for the new Chancellor; the HEPC will serve as the search committee.  The ACF formed a Legislative Action Committee to keep up with legislative issues, to attend legislative committee meetings, and to serve as advocates to the legislature.   

VI.
Old Business.  None.  
VII.
New Business.  
Dr. Chuck Smith, Report from the Special Committee established to work with the administration.  C. Smith distributed a timeline of activities and events since the November 8th Faculty meeting where the decision was made to work towards more open and transparent faculty governance system (see attached timeline).  Though he was pleased with the President’s commitment to get faculty raises, there has been no action so far.  He also was pleased with the President’s positive response to a request for a more open and participatory budget process, but is disappointed that with the lack of action here as well.  The three faculty members elected in November to work with the President were invited to attend the Budget Advisory Committee meeting.  The information presented at the Budget Advisory Council meeting was too broad to be of use for budget planning and no source of funds for the raises was identified.  There also appear to be no faculty members involved in the process of developing a proposal to fund these raises.  A. Thorne noted that the Committee was only informational; no deliberations were held nor decisions made.  M. Islam noted that the Committee is advisory and has no authority to make decisions.  C. Smith referenced a letter from G. Epps that indicated funding cuts are part of the reason for our budget problems.  This letter does not say what other sources of revenue are available, does not address the unpaid CTC charge-backs, and does not provide salary figures for administrators.  He listed three other important questions that remain unanswered:  1) How much money does WVSU receive from all sources?  2) How are units other than those in Academic Affairs dealing with budget deficits?  3) If raises are to come from our reserves, how much money is this, where did it come from, at what rate are these resources being expended, and where are they invested?  C. Smith also referred to a letter he sent to President Carter on December 5th outlining his concerns with the lack of collaboration on this issue thus far.  He suggested that faculty would benefit from the services of a professional negotiator when faculty begin collective bargaining.  The American Federation of Teachers is interested in more than salaries.  No one knows what to expect at the Board of Governor’s meeting today; this issue was removed from the agenda.  

After some further discussion, S. Naga moved to send a memo to Dr. Epps including additional information, not already referenced in Dr. Epps' letter, to allow him to make the most fully informed decisions.  The response could include, but is not limited to, the three questions that were raised earlier in the discussion:  1) How much money does WVSU receive from all sources?  2) How are units other than those in Academic Affairs dealing with budget deficits?  3) How much money is held in reserve?  The motion was seconded and passed.  

In order to have a record for purposes of accountability, M. Lewis moved that the ad hoc Committee working with the President on salary issues write a letter on behalf of the faculty to the President asking why an item concerning faculty raises was removed from the December 8th BOG meeting agenda.  The motion was seconded and passed.  

B. Ladner made a third motion:  At the January General Faculty meeting faculty will decide on a date by which the administration will have taken some meaningful action to include faculty in the budget process.  If there is no response by this date the faculty will consider alternative ways to address the problem.  The motion was seconded and passed.  

VIII.
Adjournment.  A motion to adjourn was made and seconded.  The motion carried.  

Submitted by 

Mr. Tom McClure

Faculty Senate Secretary
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